HIGHCLERE PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Meeting held at 

Highclere Village Hall 

Tuesday 18 November 2014 at 7.30pm

 Present                        Councillors Russ Castle; Graham Falconer; Will Flack; 

                                      Mike Jenkins; Don Langan; Horace Mitchell;                                                                                                                          
                                      John Stoker
Apologies:                    Councillor Sally Izett
                                      Borough Councillor John Izett 
In the absence of Councillor Sally Izett, Councillor John Stoker, (Vice Chairman), took the Chair.

50/14-To approve the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 21 October 2014 
The Minutes of the meeting had been circulated, were taken as read and signed by the Chairman, Councillor Stoker
Agenda item 40/14 Line 6 .The word ‘corroborate’ should read ‘cooperate’.

Agenda item 42/14 Line1. Councillor Langan pointed out that his name had been spelt incorrectly as Langen. The ‘e’ was amended to ‘a’.

Councillor Langan said that when he had served on the Council nine years ago there was an ‘Action’ column on the right hand side of the minutes, which made it easier for Councillors to understand what they have to do. He felt this should be re-instated.
Councillor Castle said that as the Council were shortly changing Clerk, this should wait until the new Clerk was established. The Chairman, Councillor Stoker said the matter would be reviewed in the New Year.
Agenda item 3 and 8 were brought forward at the request of Councillor Mitchell as he had to leave the meeting early.

51/14 - Penwood Regeneration – update.

Councillor Mitchell stated that the Regeneration Team had met on 29 October. It was thought that the term ‘regeneration’ was jargon and it was felt in future the project should be known as ‘Heathlands and Woodlands Improvement Project’. The new name was proposed by Councillor Castle and seconded by Councillor Langan and carried unanimously. The team had approved the draft of the letter re the change of address for ‘Council Houses’ and they will be hand delivered to each affected resident. The draft of the residents’ questionnaire has been updated and will be circulated amongst the team before their next meeting at the end of November. The web pages will be available for review shortly. Councillor Mitchell explained there was a need and use the forum so any issues can be identified and addressed before residents are invited to participate. He urged Councillors to enrol as part of the testing.
Councillor Mitchell had enquired as to the ownership of the field opposite Council Houses. The field was left to Hon Harry Herbert but may have been sold on. He is in touch with Sentinel to ask if they would be prepared to do a Land Registry search. When asked by Councillor Langan whether the improvements to Heathlands and Woodlands are likely to come to fruition, Councillor Mitchell said a good relationship with the residents was being created and that the questionnaire with a  ’shopping list’ of what is required would help. Eventually all residents of Penwood will be consulted. 
52/14 Report on Planning
Highclere Parish Council Planning Policies. Councillor Mitchell said that the Council had agreed to ask the Planning Committee to draft some guidance and procedures on how the PC deals with planning matters. These could then be posted on the website for the benefit of parishioners and other interested parties. The Planning Committee would look at an application in its entirety but would not intervene between neighbours if requested to do so. 
Local Plan. The Inspector has raised a issues with the BDBC Local Plan. There is a meeting to discuss these on 11 December where Councillor Mitchell will attend but does not expect to speak. It is however his intention to speak at the Inquiry to be held in the spring on matters potentially affecting our villages.
Crowshott Park. The owner of Crowshott Park has asked Councillor Mitchell as Planning Chairman to look at his proposals for the farm.

Parking at Woodlands. The Clerk had received a communication from a resident at Woodlands complaining that as HPC had the garages demolished there was insufficient space for parking. The Council instructed the Clerk to advise the resident that it was Sentinel who own the land and removed the garages without consulting the Parish Council.
Planning Applications received since the last meeting

14/02787. Springfield, Andover Road. Conversion and alteration of garage and store to ancillary annexe accommodation. Objection.
Amended description – External alterations to a detached outbuilding to facilitate the use of a building as a single storey Granny Annexe. Planning Committee asked BDBC planners to advise (a) The LPA has accepted the change of use to residential and (b) If the change of use has not been accepted, how does the LPA propose to deal with the change of use aspect. (NB At the time of the meeting no response has been received).
14/03004. Rosebank, Andover Road. Erection of two storey side extension. No objection.

14/02569 Hadley Cottage, Star Lane. Erection of single storey extension and re-construction of porch. No objection.
14/0376 Pinelands. Erection of prefabricated garage. No objection.
14/03207. Hillside Farm, Andover Road. Discharge of Section 106 legal agreement in replacement for agricultural occupancy condition. No objection.

Councillor Mitchell withdrew from the meeting.
53/14 – Matters arising from the Minutes
41/14 Travellers on Foxs Lane. It has been confirmed the land in question had belonged to the Highclere Estate prior to Land Registry. The travellers are known to the Gypsy Liaison Officer of HCC who believes they will leave of their own volition before Christmas. Council felt that HPC should now disregard the matter as the land lies within the Parish of Burghclere. 
54/14 – Borough Councillor’s Report
Councillor Falconer gave an update on the Hampshire Bus strategy. He had a meeting with the Chairman of Ashmansworth Parish Council and the Transport Officer of BDBC. The most likely outcome following the loss of the bus service from Ashmansworth will be a shared taxi service. The merger of the 7 and 7a Andover /Newbury service and the abolishing of Services 21/22/23/24 means there is a limited service for Penwood residents to get to Newbury and the Retail Park. It was queried as to whether there has been or will be any consultation with passengers. Councillor Falconer said that all bus services were being reviewed and reduced to enable HCC to save £1.2 million. He will keep the Parish Council informed of any developments with the bus service.
Councillor Falconer re-iterated that the Borough has fallen short of affordable  housing programme. He explained that affordable rented houses, at 20% discount on market rate was different from shared ownership and is falling into disrepute.
55/14 Report on Environment
Parish Lengthsman. Councillor Jenkins reported that the Lengthsman had completed the clearing and tidying all the salt bins in the parish and is now cleaning a number of the speed signs. He is prepared to remove redundant signs that have been left by the Borough or County. Whilst welcoming the de-cluttering of redundant signs Councillor Castle expressed caution that Lengthsman  is undertaking Hampshire Highways work.
Footpaths. The stile at the footpath from Mount Road to the A343 is in need of repair. It was suggested that kissing gates may replace the stile but the cost will be in the region of £250 per gate. Councillor Jenkins will investigate the cost of re-building the stile.
A parishioner has reported the poor state of the footpath from Pantings Lane towards Hollington particularly either side of the crossing of the stream. It has been suggested that laying wood chippings may be the answer. Councillor Flack will look into the possibility and talk to the person who is thought to rent the field that the footpath crosses.
The new owner of Mount House has made considerable clearance on his land along Mount Road from Mount Close to Tubbs Lane. The Council expressed their appreciation for the work he has done.

56/14 Report on Roads and Transport
Community SpeedWatch. The advertising for volunteers for Speedwatch had been very successful. Initially 6 people had applied with several of them, along with Councillors Izett, Castle and Flack, attending the meeting conducted by PCSO Abbey Carpenter at Church Hall Woolton Hill on 23 October. Since that time 4 more volunteers have come forward. All have been sent application forms for completion.
With the scheme being expensive it is suggested that we join forces with East Woodhay Parish Council to share the costs. Each parish will have its own team of volunteers. Funding for the scheme is available from the Police and Crime Commissioner, but doubt has been raised that Highclere Parish Council can obtain a grant as the equipment is being shared with a neighbouring parish. The Clerk will investigate. Councillor Jenkins enquired about the storing of the equipment as there would be insufficient room in the village hall. This will be one of items that will need to be discussed with EWPC. Councillor Castle proposed and Councillor Flack seconded the HPC should go ahead and fund the scheme in the most advantageous way.

Road Narrowing. Councillor Langan requested a large map of the parish as he was looking into road narrowing on some of the particularly bad and dangerous road in the area.
Safer Roads. Councillor Flack said he and Councillor Izett had met with the Head Teacher of Thorngrove School who shared the Council’s view to try and improve the situation on our roads. A number of proposals were discussed to try and improve traffic flow around the school during the busy drop off and pick up times. The school will continue to recommend and urge car drivers to turn left from the school gates. The possibility of improved signage around the school will be investigated and the deployment of the speed indication devices located around the arterial roads of Thorngrove School. Respect, tolerance and safety is required.
57/14 - Appointment of Parish Clerk. Councillor Castle informed the Council that he along with the Chairman Councillor Izett and the Clerk had interviewed Mrs Susan Edwards for the position of Parish Clerk. Mrs Edwards had been a very conscientious Parish Councillor for eight years until she stepped down 12 months ago. She had been enthusiastic and positive throughout her time and had contributed a great deal to the Council team. Mrs Edwards is well qualified for the position and he had no hesitation in recommending her for the position. Councillor Castle proposed the ratification of Mrs Sue Edwards as Parish Clerk which was seconded by Councillor Jenkins and carried unanimously. 
58/14. Correspondence.

Hampshire Police. The Clerk read the crime summary for the area for the month of October together with a report that ‘Nottingham Knocker’ – door to door salesmen- have been seen in the area recently.
59/14 Financial Matters
Due to the budgeting figures not being available from BDBC until the New Year, the Precept/Budget setting cannot take place until the January meeting.

Accounts for payments
M Harwood (Clerk’s salary) £659.20

C Corral (Litter Warden) £131.80
D McClelland (Litter Warden) £267.00
HMRC (Tax & NI) £205.22
BT Payment Services (Rental and calls) £74.62

60/14 Councillor’s matters to be included in the Agenda for the next meeting
None
61/14 Date of the next Council Meeting: Tuesday 9 December 2014
There being no further business the meeting closed at 9.07pm.
